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  T H E 

WOLVERINE 

Presidentôs Message - A DKG Campaign 

It has often been said that the choices we make today determine what happens in 

the future.   I believe this is certainly true relative to our beloved Delta Kappa 

Gamma Society International.  If DKG is to have a future, we need to engage 

new members now. 

During our Executive Board Meeting and Fall Conference in September, Alpha 

Iota State chose to make the International Recruitment/Membership Plan 

our major state project for this biennium.  It is a well-planned, tried system that 

really works for increasing membership.  I hope you will make an effort to 

engage new members for your chapter which will strengthen and enlarge our 

society. 

Dr. Lyn Schmid and the International Membership Committee have given us a 

significant tool for making a difference in the future of DKG.  All the 

documents needed are found on Alpha Iotaôs website link:  

http://www.dkgmichigan.org/presidents-mailings.html    

Key elements of the DKG Recruitment/Membership Plan:   

1. Members are given a prospect card:  Every member is asked to provide 
the name and communication information for a prospective new 
member.  (Each of us relate to women who are educators in the library 
where we go, in our book clubs, and at our churches or other religious 
institutions.  We may know our childrenôs or grandchildrenôs music or 
art teachers, etc. We have retired teachers in our own neighborhoods.  
Let us think of these as well as teachers in the schools.) 

2. The membership committee takes the prospect cards and presents the 
whole slate to the chapter for voting on the nominees before 
invitations are sent.  Trust the selections of your sisters.   

3. Then, the membership committee sends an enthusiastic letter to the 
prospective members. Brief information on DKG and the chapter is 
included, as well as the invitation to an orientation meeting.  The letter  

        continued on page 2    
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President's message continued from page 1 

 emphasizes the honor of membership and asks them to RSVP 
for the meeting.   (A letter is provided in the plan which can 
be adapted for your chapter.)    

4 At the orientation meeting, each prospect may be hosted by 
the person who nominated her, and the host may get the 
educational/experience information from the nominee. 

5. During the orientation, you may show The Big Picture  
(a 10-minute PowerPoint explaining DKG).  Then, share  
positive aspects of your chapterðprojects, scholarships, etc. 

6. By the end of orientation, invite each one to join.  (Each host 
member can do this.) 

7. Plan an initiation for your new members! 

I hope you will engage several new members, encourage them to get 
involved in the work of the chapter, equip them for leadership, and 
empower them to advance education and educators.   Please share 
your successes in enlisting new members by sending pictures and 
stories about your chapter activities to The Wolverine. 

Dr. Dorothy Sample 
Alpha Iota State President 

Alpha Iota State 

2015-2017 Biennium Theme 

We Are The Future: 

Do Not Miss These Special Articles Inside. 

R to L:  Dr. Dorothy Sample, Alpha 
Iota State President, presents an 
invitation of Honorary DKG 
Membership to Carrie Hessler-
Radelet, the 19th  Director of  the 
Peace Corps.  Chapter President 
Marjorie Pearsall-Groenwald, of Alpha 
Iota Stateôs newest chapter, Beta 

Gamma, looks on. 

              See Page 11 

Alpha Iota Stateôs 
Lifetime Service 

Award. 

          See Page 6 

 

 

 

 

 

The new Collegial Exchange  will 

reach membersô mailboxes in late 

November!   

See full article on page  

mailto:rbeyerlein@ameritech.net
mailto:wsarahsally@aol.com
mailto:jlmiles1@att.net
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Membership 

A Special Welcome  
to Alpha Iota State Initiates 

Zeta 

Dr. Cathy Michele Johnson * 
Alpha Mu 

Bettina M. Amato 
Marguerite E. Forrest 
Kathryn C. Murray 
Marianne Dawn Modlin 

Alpha Tau 

Patricia Dowd 
Kristin Jarvie 
Janet Miller 

Beta Alpha 

Sonbol Azarbahram 
Jennifer L. Flowers-Bentley 

Toni Ann Behrendt * 

Beta Lambda 

Cheryl N. Bowman * 

Cynthia Maria Stevens * 
Deborah L. Cline 
Ruth L. Stover-Lange 

Beta Sigma 

Dr. Renee A. Richer 

Gamma Gamma 

Sharon L. Belobraidich 
Barbara A. Kapla 

 
* Reinstated 

Who Is In Charge of Membership?  WE ARE! 
  

There is a rallying cry in DKG. Have you heard it? It goes like this: 
Who is in charge of Membership?  

WE ARE! The WE being each member in DKG from the 50+ years 
members to the brand new initiates.  

This biennium is continuing the drive to bring new members into the 
organization as DKG extends its reach into the communities to find 
those excellent educators who will enrich and be enriched by the 
Society.  

Each member in DKG has a charge to embrace a fellow educator and 
introduce her to Delta Kappa Gamma. Uncertain about how to do this?  

Go to the DKG website. Select Committees; then, select Membership. 
Scroll down to the  Membership Recruitment Plan for 2015  and  
the four supporting documents are underneath in red. 

The six-step plan is an easy-to-follow approach to gaining new 
members.  At the state convention there were many testimonials about 
the success of this plan.  Accessory pieces to help strengthen and 
sustain a healthy chapter can also be found on the same page of the 
website. 

Each piece is a must read. Simultaneously, each chapter must continue 
to reach out to former members who have resigned and encourage them 
to rejoin their friends in DKG. The honor of membership in Delta 
Kappa Gamma belongs to all women who evidence potential in a field 
of education.  

Who is in charge of honoring these women? WE ALL ARE! 

Kathy Muench, Alpha Mu, State Membership /Expansion Chair     

kemuench1715@comcast.net 

Anniversary Pins  available for sale. Cost $8.00 each, shipping extra. To order pins contact J-Jay Pechta, information page 2. 

Antique Gold 

Bright Gold 

Antique Copper 

Bright Gold Bright Gold 

Bright Copper 

Bright Gold 

Bright Silver Antique Silver 

   Bright Gold 

35 Years Emerald 

Green  

40 year Ruby Red      

45 Years  Blue Sapphire  

50 Year Diamond 

Honor Members with Pins          Key Woman Educator Pin 

Chapter Woman of Distinction.  RED Letters are Pin shows gold laurel leaves with 
on a gold background.  The dark areas are raised  a diamond setting.  An open red  
 gold.  The DKG letters are in red on gold.  rose with green leaves outlining  
      a black background is in the center. 
Available at  state meetings or via mail with   Gold letters read ñKey Women   
$4.00 shipping and handling charge Educators.ò   

mailto:Kemuench1715@comcast.net


 

 

Membership  

White Roses in Memoriam 

Janet Irene Eastman ï Alpha Zeta Chapter 

Described as an ñenthusiastic and loyal advocate for students and for 
all of the Northern familyò Janet Eastman, a 41-year veteran of the 
Port Huron Area School District, died August 1, after an extended 
battle with cancer.  Janet, who joined Alpha Zeta Chapter in 2012, 
was serving as Vice President of the chapter.   

She was born September 30, 1946 in Mount Pleasant, Michigan.  In 
college she studied and excelled in social studies and won the 
Development Fund Fellowship, which allowed her to pursue a 
Masterôs Degree at Central Michigan University where she graduated 
Summa Cum Laude with a MA in History.  

During her career at Port Huron Area Schools, Eastman served as 
Student Activities Director and was remembered by several of her 
former students as ña wonderful teacherò and ña very nice person.ò  
During her years as an instructor she chaperoned many student trips 
to ñinform their lives of history.ò  As one of her students stated, ñWe 
will miss her guidance.ò 

September 30, 1946 - August 1, 2015 

Marilyn J. Price  - Sigma Chapter 

Following her mother into membership in Delta Kappa 
Gamma, Marilyn Price continued her membership for fifty-
two years, and she is described by her peers as a dedicated 
and devoted member whose smile and enthusiasm will be 
missed. 

One student wrote that she was such a ñsweet, kind 
teacher,ò and told of how Price would read stories and then 
put students down for naps after tapping each of them on 
the head to make sure they had peaceful naps.  Another 
praised her as someone who was ñborn to be a kindergarten 
teacher,ò citing how Price would pin a badge on each 
studentôs shirt saying the particular kindergartener had 
rested well that day.  

Marilyn Price taught kindergarten for over forty years. She 
began her teaching at Washington School and after four 
years transferred to teaching at Edmore, where she stayed 
for three years.  Her next thirty-eight years were spent at 
Cedar Crest Elementary in Greenville Public Schools.  The 
childhood education center wing at Cedar Crest 
Elementary was dedicated in her honor.  Memorials for 
Marilyn Price were made to Cedar Crest Elementary.   

 

They lived and brought  

a bit of beauty, love, and 
faith.  

 Now their lives will  

ever be reflected in our 
hearts.  
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      Chapter Presidents and Membership Chairs 
 

It is very important that the chapters send  Form 6 
immediately following the death of a chapter member. No 
information can be shared in  The Wolverine until this form 
is received. 

There are many members whose deaths are 
observed in chapter newsletters but the 
editor cannot list then in The Wolverine until 
Form 6 is sent by the chapter to: 
Delores Di Giacomo (Mu)       

5024 Territorial Rd. 

Grand Blanc, MI  48439 

dejack@yahoo.com 

Patricia Ann Moore - Sigma Chapter 

Born in 1929 in Lansing, MI, Patricia Kelly graduated from Okemos 
High School as Salutatorian and from Michigan State University 
where she earned both her Bachelorôs and Masterôs degrees.    

For 30 years, Mrs. Moore taught home economics at Okemos High 
School and was known as a talented cook, seamstress, quilter, basket 
weaver, porcelain doll maker and stained glass crafter.  In 1972, 
after years of sharing her many talents with Okemos students, she 
was named Director of Career Education, and created the Building 
Trades Program that allowed each enrolled student to attend school 
for half days while learning a trade the remaining half of each day.  
For many years, Moore also served as costumer for Okemos High 
plays, and she belonged to quilter groups who made quilts for 
veterans.   

An active and valued member of Sigma who took on many chapter 
roles, including leadership, Patricia Mooreôs memorials were made 
to her chapterôs scholarship fund. 

June 28,1929 ï August 18, 2015 

Bequest of Delta Kappa Gamma Pins 

In the event of my death, I respectively request that my family 

donate my Delta Kappa Gamma Pins to:_____________ 

Chapter or to the Michigan (Alpha Iota) State Organization 

Signed:  _________________________________________ 

Date:       ___________________________________________ 

 

Please cut this out or make a copy and place with your pins, so 
that your heirs will know what to do with them. 
Honor a future member with your legacy. 



 

 

Membership  

White Roses in Memoriam 

Margaret Dunning - Kappa Chapter  

A woman who inspired others to ñpay it forward,ò Honorary 
Member of Kappa Chapter since 1997, Margaret Dunning, was ña 
truly remarkable woman.ò  She led by example and encouraged 
others to ñgive backò by serving her hometown of Plymouth.  We 
have so much for which to  be  thankful  for; her love, her 
mentorship, her generosity, her humbleness, and her humor.  
Margaret was a true pillar of the community.  The pillars referenced 
here include the formation of the Plymouth Library, her leadership, 
her stewardship in the construction of the Plymouth Historical 
Museum, and her reach to other communities including ten to 
fifteen nationwide charity automobile shows.  When she 
participated in her last auto show, she was age 103 and had been 
faithfully driving in the Detroit area Dream Cruise each August, 
ñusually in her 1966 Cadillac Sedan DeVille.ò   

She first attended a country school, but was later sent to Dana Hall, 
a private school in Wellesley, Massachusetts. She returned to 
Plymouth and graduated from Plymouth High School in 1929. 

Dunning spent two years at the University of Michigan, but left 
amid the financial pressures of the Great Depression.  She then 
studied at the Hamilton Business School in Ypsilanti.  Later she 
became president of a credit union, and the owner of Goldsteinôs 
Apparel that she renamed and then expanded into a department 
store in downtown Plymouth.  She sold the store in 1968.  In 2011, 
at age 102, she applied to the University of Michigan, Ann Arbor 
hoping to complete her degree in business.  She was accepted. 

June 26, 1910 - May 17, 2015 

H. Evelyn Harmer - Beta Lambda Chapter 

The Dryden Public Schools especially knew Evelyn 
Harmer, charter member of Beta Lambda Chapter, for her 
40 years of service as an elementary school teacher.  

Remarkably, Harmer began her teaching career in a one-
room schoolhouse after graduating from Dryden High 
School and then attending County Normal Teaching 
Institute in Flint.  She later earned a Masterôs Degree in 
education from Eastern Michigan University.   

Evelyn was a 47 year member of Beta Lambda Chapter,.  
She served as Second Vice-president, First Vice-president, 
and for 22 years as the Chapter Treasurer.  She also served 
on both the Scholarship and Nominations Committees and 
represented her chapter at many State and International 
Conventions. 

July 25, 1920-June 8, 2015 
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Ardath Irene Olsen ï Beta Rho Chapter 

Beta Rho lost charter member Ardath Irene Olsen on May 30, 2015.  
Ardath, who was living at Brookdale Place, The Woodlands, in 
Spring, Texas, had also been the 2001 Chapter Woman of 
Distinction for Beta Rho and was described as ña person of great 
integrity.ò  She is remembered as a very active member who loved 
the social aspect of Delta Kappa Gamma but actively served on the 
Personal Growth and Development and World Fellowship 
Committees.  She was initiated into Delta Kappa Gamma on June 2, 
1973, when she, along with eighteen other women from Monroe 
County, were all initiated into membership of the Delta Kappa 
Gamma Society.  Alpha Chi (Adrian, Michigan) had sponsored the 
founding of this Beta Rho Chapter.  

A graduate of Flat Rock High School, Ardath went on to study 
elementary education and art at Eastern Michigan University.  She 
taught art for seven years of her long career.  Her love of art was 
reflected in her extensive purple (her favorite color) wardrobe and 
the butterflies that adorned her jewelry and scarves.  Often team-
teaching with fellow Delta Kappa Gamma sisters, she was said to 
have ña great love of her students.ò   

As an elementary education teacher for the Bedford Public Schools 
in Temperance, Michigan, Ardathôs DKG sisters praise her for her 
dedication to the ñwhole student.ò  One friend noted that she often 
paid for lunches, books, and even secured clothing for children in 
need. 

May 11, 1925- May 30, 2015 

Margaret Louise Childs ï Beta Omicron 

ñKind, considerate, interesting, and always cheerfulò 
describes Beta Omicronôs Margaret Louise Childs, who at 
age 90 performed her last role, a lead at Actorôs Theatre in 
Grand Rapids, MI.    Her director at Actorôs Theatre says 
of her, ñIt was my great honor and good fortune to be her 
director in ó4000 Miles,ô her last stage appearance . . . She 
was a great actress and a great lady.ò  Another friend 
speaks of her as ñan accomplished woman . . . ahead of her 
time ï smart, independent, while humane and kind.ò  Over 
sixty years, she performed in more than fifty plays 
including, ñJohn Brownôs Body,ò ñAll the Way Home,ò 
ñThe Matchmaker,ò ñOn Golden Pond,ò and several other 
familiar scripts.  She also appeared in numerous 
commercials and industrial films in Grand Rapids.   

Born in Lansing, MI in 1924, Childs began acting in high 
school and was active in theater her entire life.  She 
received her BA from Michigan State University in 1964, 
her MA from the University of Michigan in 1967, and a 
fellowship in Speech at Northwestern University.  Her 
professional career included teaching in Albion and East 
Lansing, MI from 1946 to 1949.  There she taught 
kindergarten at Brookside Elementary and Morris Primary 
School.  From 1961 through 1968, she taught Theater and 
English for the Grand Rapids Public Schoolsô Educational 
Park and the Gifted and Talented programs.  She directed a 
number of childrenôs shows and high school musicals, and 
for her students, a ñwell doneò is said to have been a 
ñcoveted prize.ò 

In addition to her active role in her local DKG chapter, she 
was past President of Circle Theatre, sat on the boards of 
several local arts organizations, and her legacy is said to be 
ña vibrant arts communityò in the Grand Rapids area.ò 

September 24,1924 - July 29, 2015 



 

Membership 
 

Alpha Iota Stateôs Lifetime Service Award 

Does your chapter have members who fit either of the following categories: the 
woman has been a member of DKG for at least fifty years or has reached the age 
of eighty? These are candidates for the Lifetime Service Award. 

This new award seeks to honor those members for their important contributions to 
education and to DKG.  Letôs choose to showcase the contributions of these members who have given 
much to the profession and the field of education and to The Delta Kappa Gamma Society International. 
These women have been a big part of the history and success of the Society and have been instrumental in 
the educational lives of many children. Sharing the accomplishments of these DKG women will help 
newer members appreciate the past, the projects and the legacy of their chapter and will inspire 
participation and inspiration in both the Society and in educational endeavors in their community. 

§ To honor a woman or women from your chapter, first choose the member(s) to be honored as recipients of the 
Lifetime Service Award.   

§ Then, using the form that is available on the website of the state organization (www.dkgmichigan.org; look 
under ñResourcesò and ñState Formsò), list the individualôs major educational work and accomplishments and 
describe the memberôs involvement and leadership in DKG. Be sure to include involvement at all applicable 
levels of DKG: chapter, state organization and International.  

§ Send the completed application to the email address on the form.  
§ A certificate for presentation will be sent from Alpha Iota State DKG.   
§ There is no deadline for this award application but please allow time for the certificate to be mailed.   
§ The honor may be bestowed upon women at any time of the year.   
§ Your chapter may choose the place and time to present this award.  
§ When the certificate is presented, give special honor to the recipient by sharing her life story in education and 
DKG.   

§ Take pictures and send an account of the honor to The Wolverine.  
§ Celebrate the women of your chapter.  Acknowledge and applaud their accomplishments! 

          Submitted by Liz VanWestenburg 

          Alpha Iota State Immediate Past President 
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DKG Women Are Leaders 

When you think of a leader, you may picture an individual who is of good character, confident, able 
to delegate, a communicator, enthusiastic, able to work with others, and committed to the task.  That 
describes every member of DKG. That describes you! 

Chapters will be, very soon, selecting and electing members to lead the group for the next biennium. 
Each chapter elects a president, a vice-president, and a secretary. The Executive Board selects the 
treasurer.  There is the option of a second vice-president and/or a corresponding secretary; both are 
elected.  

As your chapter begins the process of nominating women to those offices, ask yourself a few questions.  ñHave I 
served as an officer? When was the last time I served?  For which office am I best suited?ò  Make a commitment to an 
office, then contact your chapterôs Nominations Committee to make it known that you are willing to fill a position.  
Serving as a chapter officer is rewarding and fulfilling.  In that role, you learn so much about the Society and your own 
members.  In addition to serving the chapter, you can make strides in moving education forward and assisting those in 
your community. 

Each chapter is as strong and productive as its members. Each member, then, should participate in a leadership role, 
helping the chapter to grow and meet its goals. Share your passion and interest in DKG by becoming involved! 

        Submitted by Liz VanWestenburg, Gamma Gamma 

        Alpha Iota Leadership Development Committee Chair 
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Necrology Committee Shares 
Ways to Honor Members 

When a chapter experiences the death of a member, that 
chapter always has the opportunity to participate in the 
Ceremony of Life and Remembrance during the Spring 
Convention provided they have filed Form 6.  Often a 
chapter will also choose to hold a ceremony within the 
chapter since not all members can attend the convention. 

Many chapters hold their own ceremony at a meeting and 
they will place a white rose for the member similar to 
what is done at the convention. Some use a poem or 
reading of their choice and most include a write-up in 
their chapter newsletter. 

The Necrology Committee also publishes obituaries in 
The Wolverine, and copies are forwarded to the family or 
friend contact when the Commemorative Booklets are 
sent out to them in the spring. The chapter may also want 
to send an obituary they have written in their newsletter to 
the Necrology Committee. 

Many chapters will ask the family if they would like to 
have an abbreviated White Rose Ceremony at the funeral 
services. Chapter members often attend the family 
services individually or as a group.  After checking with 
the family and funeral home, members may be invited to 
talk or to share something about their sister if that is an 
appropriate part of the service.  

Some chapters have a dinner to honor their sister or just 
reminisce at a chapter function. Whenever we learn of the 
death of a chapter member, we do what we can. We all 
know how much these women care about our organization 
and its purposes.  Please share your ideas and practices so 
the Necrology Committee can include them in The 
Wolverine in the future.  

   Submitted by Delores Di Giacomo, Mu 

   State Necrology Committee Chair 

State Committees 

Safe Surfing on the Internet 

I hope you have been surfing!  We are proud of our new 
website at www.dkgmichigan.org  We hope you will use 
it to read the presidentôs mailings, find forms, and check 
in on news and events.   
While you are out on the web, visit the International site 
at www.dkg.org You will find many resources there 
including access to our logo, international forms, contact 
information, and shopping.  Did you know you can order 
up to fifty beautiful new DKG brochures for the price of 
shipping and handling?  What a great item to have when 
approaching new members! 
Some members have expressed some worry about 
shopping online.  Safety is important.  These tips will 
help you keep your identity and your peace of mind.  
When shopping, you should notice that the web address 
in the address bar that usually looks like this <http://
www.deltakappagamma.org>  looks like this <https://
www.deltakappagamma.org>. Seeing that s at the end of 
http and a picture of a closed padlock on your address 
bar means that you are communicating securely.  For 
online shopping, choose one card with a low limit and 
use it exclusively as your online shopping card.  Your 
card provider should be able to assist you with dropping 
that limit.  Also, keep a dedicated free email address 
such as a gmail address to do your online shopping.  
That will keep the associated advertisements away from 
your everyday business.  Finally, choose a 
ñsuperpassword.ò   
Superpasswords are fun and easy to make and should 
be used for online shopping, social media, and other 
online pursuits.  The simple way to do it is to think of a 
sentence you wonôt forget and use it like an acronym.  
For example, a sentence you might know is ñTom, Dick, 
and Harry are my three (3) grandsons!ò  A great 
password would be the first letter of each word 
TDHam3g!  This type of password is much more secure 
from malware, viruses, and other internet dangers. 
Surf safely and weôll see you soon at our home on the 
web!   
  Submitted by Tamara Webster, Gamma Theta 

        State Technology Committee Chair and Webmaster 

Honoring Departed Sisters 

How sad it is to lose a close chapter friend or mentor.   How very sad it would be to miss honoring that person at the 

Alpha Iota State Convention.  Because the 2016 state convention is April 15 ï 17, earlier than usual, the Ceremony of 

Remembrance Committee will honor departed sisters who have passed away through December 31, 2015.  Deaths in 

2016 will be honored at the 2017 State Convention.  Be sure to submit Form 6 by the second week of January 

2016 so your beloved sister may be honored.  The completed Form 6 is sent to Delores Di Giacomo, Necrology Chair 

for Alpha Iota - Michigan. 

Submitted by Gwen Graham, Mu, and Margaret Meehan, Beta Rho, Ceremony of Remembrance ~ Celebration of Life Committee Co-Chairs  

http://www.dkgmichigan.org
http://www.dkg.org
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 State Committees 

Grants Available:  Just Apply 

Alpha Iota State has grants available to support 
members.   

The Katherine Keeling Memorial Grant 
supports Michigan members who wish to 

participate in seminars, workshops, research, and other work 
designed to contribute to their professional development. It is 
a competitive grant of up to $500 available each year for 
DKG members.  Applicants must be a member and show 
active participation in DKG at the chapter level.  Both 
actively employed and retired members may apply. 
Application deadline is March 15, 2016. 

The International Convention Grant Fund  is available 
one time only, for one member from each Michigan chapter 
to subsidize registration fees to attend the International 
Convention which this year is July 5-9, in Nashville, 
Tennessee.  Each chapter may individually determine how to 
select its applicants for the grants.  To be eligible for the 
grant, the chapter designee must submit an application 
postmarked no later than March 15, 2016. 
The forms are available under resources on the DKG state 
website, dkgmichigan.org 

Scholarships available from International: 
The Golden Gift Fund Leadership Management Seminar will 
be held July 17-29, 2016, at The University of Texas at 
Austin.  The seminar is offered to all members to develop 
their leadership, communications and management skills. 
Participants have a chance to grow personally and 
professionally while interacting with instructors and DKG 
members from around the world.  The award covers all but a 
$500 registration fee for which applicants are responsible. 
Electronically submitted applications are due by December 
1, 2015.  All information pertaining to the application can be 
found at www.dkg.org on the Golden Gift Fund Committee 
page.  Plan now since the deadline is Dec. 1, 2015.  
Scholarships can be found online at www.dkg.org 
               Submitted by Judi Fisher, Gamma Alpha, State Scholarship Chair 

Funding Our Purposes Silent Auction 
Our ñFunding Our Purposesò raffle at our 
Fall Conference was a success.  There was 
a variety of items including fresh apples, 
homemade quilts, travel kits, gift cards and 
color themed baskets.  We had 3 hours to 

sell  8 items under $50 and 17 items over $50 and we 
raised $1,741.  Thanks to Joyce Daglow, Gamma, and 
Carol Anderson, Gamma Alpha, for setting everything 
up and selling tickets. A special  thanks to all who 
donated items and purchased tickets. A big thank you 
also goes to the volunteers who kept everything in 
order. 

We will hold another raffle at the State Convention in 
Kalamazoo on April 15-17.  Both large and small 
items from chapters or individuals are needed. 
Consider using reusable shopping bags, file boxes and 
totes to hold your items. 

Remember you need to complete a form to turn in with 
your donation. Each item must be described and a 
value noted. We need this for the State of Michigan 
raffle report. This form should be included in the 
President's Newsletter.  Proceeds from the auction go 
to three funds: Scholarships, World Fellowship and 
Members Supporting Members. Thank you again for 
your continuing generosity. 

Your contribution to the auction also helps your 
chapter earn a point for the Award of the Rose. 

Submitted by Fran Saenz, and Carol Anderson,  

Gamma Alpha, Funding Our Purposes Co-Chairs  

and Joyce Daglow, Gamma, World Fellowship Chair 

World Fellowship Recipient 2015-2016 
 

Lisa Veronica Decenteceo  
1609 S. State Street, Ann Arbor, MI 48104 
Email:  lees.decenteceo@yahoo.com 
Birthday 3/14  Home Country:  Philippines 
Working on PhD. in Ethnomusicology 

Olive Horning of the International World Fellowship 

Committee recently shared that the University of 

Michigan student who was our World Fellowship 

designee from last year was granted an extension on her 

scholarship for the 2015-2016 year.  This information is 

available on the International Website dkg.org - select 

Committees, then World Fellowship at the bottom of 

the committee page choose: 

https://www.dkg.org/content/world-fellowship-recipient-booklet

-2015-2016 

Submitted by Joyce Daglow, Gamma, State World Fellowship Chair 

Big Changes Coming To 
The Rosebud Chorus 

Get in on the ground floor. Pick your time to 
rehearse before the Spring Convention. I'm 
going to make music available to you by one of 
the following: download, email, CD or 
YouTube....maybe even snail mail!  You will be 
Equipped, Encouraged, Engaged and Empowered.  
Contact dddshul@aol.com in January (Note: only one "L" in 
email address)  

     Submitted by Diane Shull, Beta Rho, Alpha Iota State Chorus Director 

http://www.dkg.org
https://www.dkg.org/content/world-fellowship-recipient-booklet-2015-2016
https://www.dkg.org/content/world-fellowship-recipient-booklet-2015-2016
mailto:dddshul@aol.com


 

State Committees 
 

             Fall  2015  The Wolverine   Page 9   

Hear Ye Hear Ye  

Staff Vacancyï Applications Wanted 

T he Personnel Committee of Alpha Iota State is announcing two staff vacancies, effective 

July 1, 2016.   

Executive Secretary for Alpha Iota State  
(a paid position) 

 Editor, The Wolverine, for Alpha Iota State 
 (a paid position) 

These vacancies occur because of the June 30, 2016 
expiration dates of the current contracts. 

Application deadline:  FEBRUARY 15, 2016 

Information and application forms are available by 

contacting:  Kay Ostrom, Personnel Committee Chair 

 1650 Bayview Drive 

 Norton Shores, MI 49441-5906 

 231-798-2643 

There is information regarding these positions in the  

   Alpha Iota State Bylaws, Article VI, Section 2, G, H  

Visit the Updated and Certified Alpha Iota State Website :  dkgmichigan.org 

ƷPresidentôs Mailings and Updates      ƷScholarship and Grant-in-aid Applications  

ƷResource Section for all State and International Forms with deadlines ƷNEW Lifetime Achievement Award 

Alpha Iota State 

Friend of Education 

 

The Friend of Education Award recognizes persons or 
groups who have given outstanding support and note-
worthy service to education in Michigan. 

The Friend of Education Award may be given by any 
chapter to an individual or community group that the 
chapter deems worthy of such recognition.  Chapters 
have autonomy in determining who is to receive the 
award and how the award will be presented.  It is totally 
up to the chapter to establish criteria, to nominate, to 
confirm, and to present.  Alpha Iota State supports your 
chapterôs award by providing The Friend of Education 
certificate with a seal, thus confirming the award at the 
state level.  The chapter determines who, when, how, 
why, and how many Friend of Education awards will be 
given. 

Guidelines for Friend of Education Certificate   

1. The recipient should not currently be an educator or 
working in education. 

2. The support of education by individuals or groups that 
have an ongoing presence in your community may be 
awarded. 

Awarding the Friend of Education Certificate  

1. Certificates may be awarded in whatever manner you 
deem suitable at a chapter or public meeting, special 
awards ceremony or other educational function. 
Education recognition week might be appropriate.  

2. Encourage press coverage by arranging for it before 
the event and sending a press release to your local 
paper. (Please send copy to state DKG.) 

3. The report form is posted on the Alpha Iota Website.  
Go to Resources, Forms, and then link to the Chapter 
Friend of Education Award.  When you complete the 
award, send it to the Alpha Iota State 2nd Vice-
President at dkgmichiganvp2@gmail.com, who is 
responsible for the awards.  A professionally 
prepared award certificate will be sent for your 
presentation or you may request a blank certificate 
and have someone neatly write the name of the 
person or organization honored, chapter name and 
date on the certificate. The chapter president also 
signs the certificate. 

 Submitted by Ranae Beyerlein, PhD, Alpha Mu, 2nd Vice-president  

Invitation From Your Chapter 
or Council for Officer Visitation 

During your chapter and council 
planning meetings, remember to 
schedule a visit from your state DKG 
president or any other officer.  Your 
state officers are available to attend your 
meetings for sharing news, updating 

information and giving challenges for this new 
biennium. 

You can find the Visitation Form on our DKG website: 

dkgmichigan.org.  

After filling out the form you may email the request to 

me: marilynhopkinsdkg@gmail.com or mail the form 

to:  

Marilyn J. Hopkins,  

709 Whisperwood Trail,  

Fenton, Michigan 48430 

I'll be waiting for your requests. 

Submitted by Marilyn Hopkins, Mu, State Visitation Chair  

mailto:dkgmichiganvp2@gmail.com
mailto:marilynhopkinsdkg@gmail.net
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Helpful Hints for Recording Secretaries 

As I assumed my new position as Alpha Iota State 
Recording Secretary, I received these hints from 
my predecessors and I would like to share them 
with you. 
The minutes are a legal record of the proceedings 
of an assembled group, in this case your chapter. 

Only record actions and not opinions expressed. The 
process is not recorded, only the result. Be precise and just 
record the final decision, not the discussion of the ideas 
leading up to it. 
The first portion or paragraph of the minutes should state the 
kind of meeting. (regular, executive board, etc.) Include the 
groupôs name, date, time and place. Subsequent subjects 
should be in separate paragraphs. 
Bold or underline the motions to make them obvious. 
Remember, amendments are not important; the motion as 
finally adopted is. 
Names of persons seconding the motion no longer have to be 
included. 
Counted votes must be put into the minutes. Record only the 
number of votes for and against, not any abstentions. 
The words ñrespectfully submittedò are no longer used. 

Corrections to minutes 
A.  Never blot out.  Just put a line through and write the 
correction in the margin. 

B.  It is never too late to correct the minutes. However, if 
they have already been approved, a 2/3 vote is 
required for amendment. 

You can tape record, but take notes, too.  Confer with your 
officers if youôre unsure about certain information. 

Try to write up the minutes within two weeks to make it 
easier to remember details.  

Thanks to Ann Elmer from Alpha Mu for sharing the following: 

 ñSample Minutesò 

Delta Kappa Gamma 

Chapter Name 

Type of Meeting 

Date 
  I.  Call to Order   (President) called the meeting to order at 

 ____P.M. at (location) 
II.  Minutes of Previous Meeting  The members were asked for 

 any additions or corrections to the minutes of the (date) meeting, 
 with the following corrections. 

III. Treasurerôs Report 

IV.  First Vice-Presidentôs Report 
 V.  Committee Reports  (Committee Reports can be part of the 

 monthly news to save time.) 

 X.  Adjournment   The meeting was adjourned at (time). 
_______________________________ Approved to be placed on file. 

(date) 
_______________________________ Name, Chapter, Recording 

Secretary  
       Submitted by Lynne Elsesser, Gamma Alpha, State Recording Secretary  

Communications Committee Update 
 

Over the summer, the new 2015-2017 
Communications Committee was 
chosen.  The scoring rubric was 
reviewed and will remain the same as 
last year.  The rubric is available online 
at the Michigan website.   

Go to www.dkgmichigan.org, choose resources, 
then choose forms, then Newsletter Checklist. 
 

Newsletters are expected to be submitted by  
February 1, 2016, to be eligible for the 
communications awards.  Send to: Sharron LaHaie 
at Sharron06@charter.net  
 

Be sure to publish your chapter activities in 
media other than a DKG publication.  Our 
chapters need to take the time to promote all 
they do to further professional and personal 
growth of women educators  
 

  Submitted by Sharron LaHaie; Alpha Xi,
  State Communications Chair 

Professional Affairs Committee 
Energize Your Meetings with 

Icebreakers 
Ice breakers are particularly well suited for 
beginning a speech or starting a meeting.  As the 
name implies, they ñbreak the ice,ò help participants 
relax, and generally set the tone for the presentation.  
Try this activity at your next meeting. 

The Funniest Thing 
Ask group members to write down the funniest 
thing that happened to them or in their classroom/
home since the last meeting. Put the responses in a 
container.  Periodically during the meeting, draw 
them out and invite the group to guess who wrote 
each story.   

Special Thanks 
I would like to extend my thanks to the members 
who presided over a session at Fall Conference: 
Joanne Saucier, Alicia Sanford, Lynn Mason, Amy 
Wright, Esther Loskowske, Fran Coulter, Pam 
Naplin, Nina Keener, Diane Frangie, and Dr. Gedy 
Love.  Your willingness to volunteer helped to make 
the Midland Fall Conference a success.   
Anyone interested in presiding a session at the State 
Convention in Kalamazoo, please contact me at:   

jackie@mysmartfamily.com 
 

        Submitted by Jackie Smart, Gamma Alpha,  

        State Professional Affairs Chair 


